The Meeting of Lindridge Parish Council 

Tuesday 9th March 2010 at 7.30pm in the Menith Wood Chapel Hall
Present: Mrs A Meager (Chairman), Mr M Hunt (Vice-Chairman), Mr N Benbow, Mr H Williams, Mr T Jenkins, Mrs G Sandon, Mrs T Lowe.

PC89 Receive apologies and to approve reasons for absence. 

An apology was received from Simon Woodall due to work commitments.
PC90 Declare a personal or prejudicial interest in any agenda item.

No declarations
PC91 Consider the adoption of the minutes of the January Meeting of the Parish Council. 

The Minutes of the meeting held on 13th January 2010 were agreed, subject to minor textual amendment, and duly adopted.
PC92 Receive progress reports for information from:

Working party on flooding (Emergency Planning WP)-  Mr Woodall had reported via email to the Chairman that the money had not yet been spent.  This was due to the current situation that has developed with a culvert by the Parish Hall car park.  Work needs to be done to rectify this current problem.  It was decided that some items should be purchased in order to be ready in an emergency situation.  It was also discussed that space was needed to be found to house the equipment.  Mrs Lowe agreed to ask at the next Parish Hall Committee Meeting to see if space was available at the Hall.  The Chairman agreed to ask Mr Woodall to convene a meeting of the Emergency Planning Working Party as soon as possible.
Representative for the Parish Hall- Mrs Lowe reported continuing problems with the heating.  She agreed to attend the next Committee meeting to express the Council’s enthusiasm for the Centenary celebrations in June.
District Councillor- No report.
County Councillor (Ken Pollock, Tenbury)– Cllr Pollock reported that the County Council are operating in a difficult financial climate.  A significant labour force reduction has been managed to date, without too much difficulty, as a result of flexible working.  Grant funding has been sought and allocated to various ventures.  A two-year freeze on Council Tax is being discussed.  Cllr Pollock explained how the inquiry (of which he is Chairman) into the gritting of roads in bad weather and the provision of grit bins would be carried out as well as indicating when its findings would be expected to be published.  It was established that the Council’s letter to Cllr Pollock would be included in the deliberations of the inquiry.
Councillors— Mr Hunt reported on a recent CALC meeting.  Issues covered included: the perceived advantages of having a Parish Plan; and possible links with the “Power of Well Being” e.g. the formal contracting of landowners to clear snow from their local lanes.  Another item concerned the possible funding of the Mobile Youth Unit via a bid to the “LEADER” programme.  Members agreed that, although it was a pleasant place for young people to meet, the Unit alone could not contribute significantly to solving some of the problems in isolated rural communities with very few facilities for young people.  Mr Hunt also reported that he had heard of an Emergency Plan for another parish and felt this might be a help in Lindridge.  The issue of the effective treatment of icy roads and the consistent provision of grit bins and contents was also discussed briefly at the CALC meeting.
Mr Hunt has produced a summary review of the planning issues surrounding Claywood Barns.  A letter is being sent to the Chief Executive of Malvern Hills District Council together with the review.  The Parish Council wished to thank Mr Hunt for undertaking this work.
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Mrs Lowe reported that Pensax Parish Council were not in support of any boundary changes in Menith Wood.  See PC 59.

Mrs Meager provided a summary of the continuing problem of foul water on the highway in Dumbleton Lane, Eardiston:
17.11.09 – Parish Council wrote to Ivor Pumphrey, Head of Customer & Environmental Services re: non-enforcement of enforcement notice served on the owners of Fox Hollow which ran out time in the summer of 2009.

30.11.09 – Reply received indicating insufficient evidence for a successful prosecution citing time and cost.

19.12.09 – “Drain Clear” of Bromyard completed a survey to view the condition of the storm drainage and found foul water leaking into the storm drainage from a soakaway in the field between Fox Hollow and Linkhill Cottage.

09.02.10 – Chris Kinne (Worcestershire Highways) visited the site and wrote to Rex Thomas, Land Drainage Officer MHDC, requesting that contamination be stopped.

01.03.10 – Site visit by Malcolm Robinson, MHDC Environmental Health, to see pools of sewage in the field, flies and a foul smell.  He took photographs in the field and from the upstairs rooms in Linkhill Cottage.  Visit prompted by further contamination of the highway from the field.  Malcolm Robinson then contacted Mr and Mrs Proctor at Linkhill Cottage asking them to provide a statement and agree to the use of their photographic evidence of the “nuisance”.  They declined and Malcolm Robinson promised to go back to the Legal Department to see if they were prepared to go ahead with a prosecution.  The Council agreed to write once more to Ivor Pumphrey as there is now even more evidence.  Mr and Mrs Proctor would be asked to write too with copies to Chris Bocock, Chief Executive, MHDC and the Environment Agency.
Mrs Meager also attended the South Worcestershire Consultation Meeting at Abberley on 9 March 2010.  This was to show land areas in the County for possible future housing.  In Lindridge Parish three areas in Eardiston were marked.  One by Cutmill Bridge, the old orchard in Mill Lane next to the working men’s club and ground next to the telephone exchange.  However, some inaccuracy was noticed on the map so the planning department were being contacted to rectify.  One comment given was that Eardiston does not have an open space for any sort of leisure facilities and that any commercial building within Eardiston should remain in order to provide local job opportunities.
Clerk – The Clerk had received a questionnaire, regarding the estimate number of rough sleepers that occurred in the Parish.  Also received was information on Adult Learning services.  Clerk to find out costs involved.
PC93 Footpath Warden
The position is to be re-advertised on noticeboards and in next edition of Teme Span.
PC94 Parish Councillor Vacancy 
Adverts have now been put on noticeboards and in next edition of Teme Span.
PC95 Parish Award Scheme 
Nominations have been put forward for three candidates.  It was decided that a sub-committee of Mr Williams, Mr Hunt and Mrs Sandon to take place and to bring recommendations to the next Parish Council Meeting.  A provisional date of 15 June 2010 for the Parish Awards to take place.  Mr Williams to contact Mr R Quallington, the Chief Executive of Herefordshire & Worcestershire “Community First” to see if he would be able to attend and present awards again.
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PC96 Centenary Research
Mr Benbow had withdrawn the minutes book of 1910 from the County Records Office.  At the time there is no mention of the Parish Hall, but that the Parish Council met at Lindridge School until 1935.  Mr Benbow to write up a summary of events of 1910 and pass onto Mrs Lowe for the centenary celebrations.
PC97 Overgrown Hedges in Lower Frith Common
Since the last meeting, one owner has now had hedges cut back.  The County Highways Liaison Engineer had sent an inspector to check on current situation.  One landowner is yet to have hedges cut back.  County Highways have spoken with landowner who assures the hedges will get cut back.
PC98 Fly Tipping at Eastham Bridge
The Parish Council would like to thank the Clerk for her help in this matter and thanks were also expressed to Mrs Sandon for all her help with tidying up the Devil’s Pitch layby.

PC99 Water Running Across Road Opposite Stone Cottage, Frith Common
Mr Jenkins reported that he had spoken with a highways inspector and that the situation is being looked into.  It was being considered to put in a new gulley to the top side of Stone Cottage drive.  Mr Jenkins to follow up.
PC100 Public Open Space Grant Funding
Money is available as a result of potential loss of facilities in the Parish caused by the recent development at Lambswick.  The Council is unable to see how any potential parish project meets the criteria at present.  The letter remains on file for future reference.
PC101 Annual Garden Competition
The Garden Competition entries will be judged on Sunday 13th June 2010.  Same categories as previous years.  Notices to go on noticeboards and in next edition of Teme Span.
PC102 Planning Issues Arising from the Garages at Lambswick
Mr Benbow reported that the actual site visit for the appeal could only be ascertained from the website.  MHDC should have been notified by the Planning Inspectorate.  The Planning Inspectorate says that they did so.  MHDC did not receive a letter, or to be precise, can find no evidence to show that they did.  As a result, no-one from MHDC attended the Inspector’s site visit.  It was agreed to monitor any appeals very carefully in future, perhaps to have a designated person to do this.

PC103 Agree, Check and Minute Accounts
The accounts were checked by Mrs Meager and Mr Hunt and duly agreed.
Accounts paid since last meeting

a) Miss R S Lambert, Parish Clerk, Salary & Exps for January 2010 - £276.64

b) Glasdon UK Limited – Replacement Bin – Eardiston   £37.30

c) Eardiston Village Hall Committee – Hire of Hall 13.01.10    £20.00

d) Mr P Danby, Parish Lengthsman – February Exps - £216.00

e) Miss R S Lambert, Parish Clerk, Salary & Exps February 2010 - £257.69

f) MB Contractors, Installing New Bin at Devils Pitch - £105.00
Accounts Unpaid
g) None
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Cheques Received
NS&I Interest Received – 0.81p

PC104 Review Planning Matters, Applications and Decisions
09/01248/LBC – Removal of Condition 7 (cast iron guttering and down pipes) on Listed Building Consent 07/00556/LBC, Lambswick, Lindridge – Planning Refusal Received.

09/01438/FUL  - Raised timber platform area incorporating a sheltered canopy and outdoor classroom, Lindridge School. – Planning Permission Received.

09/000042/CM – Retrospective application for engineering operations comprising remediation of soil erosion, importation and spreading of inert subsoil and improvements to land drainage at “Peartrees”, Fox Lane, Menith Wood, Worcestershire, WR6 6UG.  Planning Permission Received.
APP/J1860/A2111705 – Lambswick Farm, Lindridge, - Appeal for New proposed garage block to serve the seven units developed within the site.  Appeal Granted.

PC105 Report on Matters Arising from Last Meeting
PC77 – Mrs Meager reported that she had sent a limited response to the “Emergency Preferred 

             Options” questionnaire relating to the Worcestershire “Waste Core Strategy”.  She had 

              not consulted the very lengthy full document – just the summary before responding.
PC80 – Replacement bin by bus shelter installed.  All bins now working.

PC85 – Issue now resolved on Neighbourhood Watch.

PC87 – Misinterpretation of the thank you that was inserted into Teme Span.

PC106 Items for Annual Meeting of the Parish Council Agenda
It was agreed that the following should be listed for inclusion for May 2010:-

· Footpath Warden

· Garden Competition

· Parish Councillor Vacancy

· Centenary Research

· Parish Award Scheme

· Revised Standing Orders

PC107 Correspondence for Information
Nothing to report.

PC108 Items for Teme Span and Next Meeting Date
· Footpath Warden

· Parish Councillor Vacancy

· Garden Competition
Next meeting scheduled for Wednesday 12 May 2010 at 7.30pm in Parish Hall, Eardiston, and the Annual Parish Meeting starting at 8.00 p.m.
The meeting ended at 10.20 p.m.
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